Village of Liberty Planning Board 

Regular Meeting 

September 12, 2013 7:00 p.m. 

Present: 

Steve Green, Chairman 

Harry Rampe 

Jeff Miller 

Also Present: 

Gary Silver, Village Attorney 

Pam Winters, Code Enforcement Officer 

Joan Stoddard, Trustee

D. Randall Wasson, P.E., Wasson Engineering  

Leonard Brown, P. E., Wasson Engineering

Chairman Green calls the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and leads everyone in the pledge of allegiance. 

ON A MOTION BY HARRY RAMPE, SECONDED BY JEFF MILLER AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 8, 2013 MEETING ARE APPROVED AS SUBMITTED. 

# 10-13 YESHIVA AHAVAS ISRAEL 

SITE PLAN & SPECIAL USE PERMIT APPLICATION 

66-80 OLD MONTICELLO ROAD

Randy Wasson and Leonard Brown are here for tonight’s presentation. The application is complete having received the application, a signed, owner’s authorization form, a short form EAF and preliminary site plan. Pam has requested an escrow check in the amount of $2,500 from the camp to cover review expenses. The check should be received by next week. Copies of the complete application have been sent to Peter Parks, DPW Foreman, Albert Picard, the Town of Liberty Water Superintendent and to Tim Vogler, Liberty Fire Chief, for review and comments. 

Leonard: Good evening, everyone. My name is Leonard Brown and I work with Randy at Wasson Engineering. We’re here tonight on behalf of our client to present an overall five year plan of how this camp would like to expand over the next few years. The site plan you have before you is very preliminary and is designed to accommodate an additional 200 people for the summer months. The site plan shows several new proposed buildings including dorms, dining rooms and synagogues. We show multiple dining rooms and the reason for that being that the owners prefer to keep their camper/students into three,  similar-aged groups. .

We are also showing two new parking areas with a total of 88 parking spaces. We’re here tonight to get your feedback on what you like and don’t like and what concerns you may have regarding the layout. Does anyone have any questions? 

Chairman Green:  When I met with Isaac earlier this summer, he told me that he wants to be able to accommodate 1,000 people. That’s a bit more than 200. Going back to our previous meeting with Isaac regarding duplexes, our zoning specifically prohibits two-family houses in a camp setting [87-35D]

Randy:  These dorm buildings and staff housing units are just that. They’ll be used for sleeping accommodations only.  None of them will have kitchens, just a place to sleep and bathrooms. All meals will be prepared in the main kitchen and served in various dining rooms.

Pam:  If there’s no kitchen, which consists of a refrigerator, stove and sink, then in the eyes of the State, it’s not considered to be a dwelling. 

Harry:  It’s been my experience that things change. I’ve seen instances, when I worked for NYSEG, where basements of bungalows were converted to bedrooms, bathrooms and whatever they needed to suit their purpose. 

Chairman Green:  So how do we control this? 

Pam: All I can do is be diligent about inspecting every single building before the camp opens each year and work in conjunction with the NYSDOH to keep them in compliance.  

Chairman Green:  I’d like to see a sample floor plan of one their proposed building designs. 

Pam:  All I’ve seen from them is doodles. I can ask for something more substantial but I’m sure they think it to be premature at this point. For example, one of the proposed dorm buildings on the opposite side of the road will consist of three “units”. Each one of those units will consist of 2 bedrooms, a living/gathering area and a bathroom. Again, no kitchen in any unit. 

Chairman Green:  Another problem that I’ve noticed in camps/bungalow colonies in other townships is that the camp sells off part of the unit, like an condo, which is also illegal. We would have some concerns about this as well.  

Attorney Silver:  That would be a problem to be addressed by the Attorney General’s Office. What is this building over here? 

Leonard:  That’s a deck. This is a pool with the fence around it. 

Harry:  I have a concern.  I went to the camp yesterday to look around. I didn’t actually go on to the property; there are NO TRESSPASSING signs posted all over but I was somewhat confused.  If you look at the map here (points) the scale is 1” = 200 ‘. If you look over here, the scale is 1: = 300’ so obviously one is wrong. Which is the correct scale? 

(There are several conversations going on at the same time here. 1” = 200’ appears to be the correct scale).

Anyway, you have a gate here with a sign that says “EMERGENCY ACCESS”. It’s not clear. It’s all dirt; it’s overgrown with trees and shrubs and is not useable as an emergency access if you wanted to. Then if you look below the pool area, there’s a pull-off parking area with a fence right here with a gate. But there’s a sign on the fence that reads “NO PARKING. BUSES ONLY”. My other concern is you have this rather large building situated at least 300’ off the road and you have no access to it in case of a fire. That needs to be addressed.

Randy:  I appreciate your comments but keep in mind that this is just a conceptual plan only. We have a lot of work to do yet. Some of the buildings are not exactly in the right spots and will need to be tweeked. I have Bob Lounsbury looking at the topography of the site, which will also be added. This is just a plan brought before you tonight to see if you like it or not and to get some feedback from you to see in which direction we need to go. Once we get the topo, we can better lay out the roads, the building locations and so on. 

Attorney Silver:  Can you give me roughly the number of people there are here? 

Randy:  I think it’s about 650. 

Attorney Silver: So how is 88 parking spaces even close to being enough? 

Randy:  They all don’t have cars. In fact very few do. They come up by bus. If you allow one car per unit, 88 spots are sufficient. 

Chairman Green:  This one dining room, how far is it supposed to be off of the side line set back? 

Attorney Silver:  According to the zoning, the sideline is 8’ with a combined total of 25’. 

Chairman Green:  I only question this because it appears that these buildings aren’t really situated where they really are. I know this because I set this line here for Isaac in the beginning of the summer and I know where these buildings really are. 

Randy:  There are several surveys done over a period of time. Lounsbury did one, you did one, and someone else did another. We’re going to lay them all out and present a more accurate site plan when we come back. As I said before, this is very preliminary. 

Chairman Green:  When you say “camper” dorm, what do you mean? A person camper or a camper camper? 

Randy:  It’s a student. I believe the ages are from 8-18 separated into 3 age groups. 

(Several conversations going on at the same time again).  There are discussions about access for fire trucks, buildings situated right on the property line, zoning, etc. 

Pam:  Randy, could your next submittal include a key on the side that would indicate just exactly what each structure is, ie. duplex, laundry, dining, dorm, synagogue, etc.? And the new gazebo they just built this year is not on the plan.

Randy: Yes, I can. 

Pam:  I know there’s a section of the code that requires off-street parking, and the proposed parking you have on here is off-street, but I’d rather see parking way off the road, more towards the back of the property.  Situated the way it is now, drivers will be backing into Old Monticello Road, which is unsafe. On Sunday Visitor’s Day’s at this camp, Old Monticello Road becomes impassable for hours. A bicycle couldn’t get through, let alone fire trucks or Hatzolah EMT’s. And there’s no parking lot across the road where the 8 proposed dorm units are located. There should be parking on both sides of the road.

Attorney Silver:  Our zoning does provide for off-street parking requirements that need to be looked at. Section 87-16D (1) says, “No more than 12 parking spaces should be allowed in a continuous row uninterrupted by landscaping.”

Randy:  I’ll look at that. 

Chairman Green:  I think it would be premature to send this site plan to our engineers. Let Randy confer with his client; let him get some topo and more detail on the plan first, before we send them up for review. 

Randy:  Who is your engineer? 

Pam:  Delaware Engineering. I sent Dave an e-mail saying we would be sending the plans up at some point. I also sent the plans to Tim, Pete and Albert for review. I know Albert has some concerns regarding the sprinklers systems for the proposed places of assembly. 

Randy:  He’s already called and we’ve had a conversation about his needs. 

Chairman Green:  You know the sewer line runs right on the ground. There should consider doing something else with that. If you’re going to be making buildings accessible for fire safety, those trucks are going to drive right over the lines crushing them. Does anyone else have any questions?  I know one thing I would like to see is a sample floor plan of what these dorm units will look like. 

Randy:  I’ll speak with Isaac about that for you. Good night and thank you.

OTHER BUSINESS: 

PARTHCO UPDATE:  Pete would like the board’s permission to install the required fencing on the back walkway and use the same type fence that was used at the back of the property. Jim Ward will install the fence and perhaps even stain it to match the building (gray). Steve aggress and Pam asks that the fence be installed before the next meeting. 

SOHOOLBELL TOWNHOUSES (now known as Liberty Luxury Apartments):  Pam has concerns about unfinished site plan work on the property relative to issuing any Certificates of Occupancy. Attorney Silver says that we should review all of the prior approvals and site plan to ensure safety and compliance and let that be our guide. Pam will locate the documents next week for review. 

ON A MOTION BY HARRY RAMPE, SECONDED BY JEFF MILLER AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE MEETING IS ADJOURNED AT 7:27 P.M. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Pam Winters, Clerk                              Approved:  October,    2013 
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